
M E M O R A N D U M  

DATE: December 8,2006 

TO: City Council Members 

FROM: Russell Weeks 

RE: BriefingJSet Date for Public Hearing: Proposed Street Closure of 100 South Street at 
700 West Street pursuant to Petition No. 400-06-15 

CC: Cindy Gust-Jenson, Steve Fawcett, Louis Zunguze, Sam Guevara, Tim Harpst, DJ 
Baxter, Ed Rutan, Gary Mumford, Nick Britton, Jennifer Bruno, Janice Jardine, 
Melanie Reif 

This memorandum pertains to Petition No. 400-06-15, a proposal to close a 
portion of 100 South Street at 700 West Street. The proposed closure would involve 
about 120 feet of 100 South Street from the east line of UTA's right of way for its 
commuter rail line to the west line of Union Pacific Railroad's right of way for its freight 
lines. The petition is part of the Grant Tower rail realignment project in the west Gateway 
area. 

The petition is scheduled for a briefing before the City Council at its December 
12 work session. The Council also is scheduled the same night to set a date for a January 
9 public hearing at the Council's formal session. 

Set a January 9 date for a public hearing. (Public hearings for street closures are 
required by Utah law.) 
Set a later date for a public hearing. (It should be noted that the Administration 
has said it would like to have the City Council consider the petition formally 
before the end of January.) 

I move we set a date of January 9 for a public hearing on Petition 400-06-15, a 
proposal to close a portion of 100 South Street at 700 West Street. 
I move we set a date of (Council Members may choose a date they wish) for a 
public hearing on Petition 400-06-15, a proposal to close a portion of 100 South 
Street at 700 West Street. 

The petition is a component of the project to realign railroad tracks at the Grant 
Tower curve to allow trains to travel at greater speeds. 



The petition was filed by the Salt Lake City Transportation Division and seeks to 
close a portion of 100 South Street at 700 West Street from the east line of 
UTA's right of way for its commuter rail line to the west line of Union Pacific 
Railroad's right of way for its freight lines. 
Salt Lake City would retain ownership of the closed portion of the street, and 
retain rights of entry to maintain public utilities including water and sewer 
facilities. 
100 South Street already dead-ends slightly west of its intersection with 700 
West Street. According to one estimate, about 100 motorized vehicles a day go 
through the intersection. 
To allow traffic to continue to flow through the area, the City contemplates 
building a mid-block street between South Temple and 100 South Street that 
would allow westbound vehicles to circle back to 600 West Street. Northbound 
vehicles would be allowed to make a U-turn on 700 West Street to return 
southbound. (Please see Administration transmittal, Page 2.) 
Funding for the new street would come from the Utah Transit Authority as 
payment in lieu of improvements to the existing railroad crossing that would be 
needed if the crossing remained open, according to the Administration. 

ISSUES/QUESTIONS FOR CONSIDERATION 

The petition's proposal appears to hinge on a final settlement agreement between 
the City and Union Pacific Railroad that would resolve a lawsuit the City filed 
over the railroad's activation of the 900 South line in 2002. A preliminary 
agreement was reached earlier this year between the two parties. At what point 
will the settlement agreement with Union Pacific Railroad be final? 
Should the City Council make the proposed closure contingent upon a final 
settlement agreement? 
Would the proposed closure have any effect on the Utah Department of 
Transportation's plans to build a high occupancy vehicle ramp at 100 South 
Street to serve southbound traffic from Interstate 15? 

The Transportation Division initiated Petition No. 400-06-15 to close a portion of 
100 South Street near the point where the street intersects 700 West Street. 

According to the Administration transmittal, the proposed street closure would 
permanently close an unprotected at-grade railroad crossing, eliminating the need to 
install protective gates and signals where the rail lines intersect 100 South Street. 

Union Pacific Railroad would like to straighten railroad tracks at the Grant 
Tower curve in the west portion of what is known as the Gateway area to increase the 
speed of its freight trains through Salt Lake City to eliminate a bottleneck within its track 
system. Simultaneously, the Utah Transit Authority is building the northern portion of its 
commuter rail line between Ogden and Salt Lake City on right of way purchased from 
Union Pacific. In addition, Salt Lake City has sought to implement a quiet zone within 
the City so trains do not have to blow horns as they cross intersections with streets. 



According to the Administration, closing the section of 100 South Street to 
vehicular traffic would be cheaper than installing protective gates and signals where the 
tracks intersect 100 South Street. If the crossing were kept open, the gates and signals 
would be required to account for the faster and more frequent commuter rail trains, as 
well as for the creation of a quiet zone. It should be noted that 700 West Street already 
dead-ends a little west of that street's intersection with 100 South Street. 

According to the Administration transmittal, building a barrier to implement the 
closure and laying new pavement would cost about $10,000, and the sum has been 
budgeted into the Grant Tower realignment project. (Please see Page 1 of the transmittal.) 

However, the transmittal also includes discussion of building a street between 
South Temple and 100 South streets to handle westbound traffic flow. The new street 
would allow westbound traffic to flow north of the 100 South 700 West intersection and 
then circle back to 600 West Street. (Northbound traffic on 700 West Street also would 
be allowed to make a U-turn near the barrier and travel southbound.) 

Building the new street apparently would not be immediate. It also appears 
contingent on preliminary agreements among the Utah Transit Authority, Union Pacific 
Railroad, and the City. Earlier this year, the City and Union Pacific reached a tentative 
agreement on a lawsuit filed by the City pertaining to Union Pacific's re-activation of 
what is known as the 900 South line. The City has based some of its actions on the 
tentative agreement, including a City Council resolution in March that preserved the 
City's right to bond for its share of the Grant Tower realignment project. 

According to the Administration, the petition to close the portion of 100 South 
Street is a critical component of the agreement that the Administration is negotiating with 
Union Pacific. 

According to one estimate, building protective gates and signals at 100 South and 
700 West to help qualify the area as a federally sanctioned quiet zone would cost about 
$750,000. The Utah Transit Authority apparently has agreed to allocate that amount to 
Union Pacific and the City to build the mid-block road described in the Administration 
transmittal. Part of the money would be used to purchase land for the road, and part 
would be used to build it. 

The City Council may wish to gauge how firm UTA's commitment is to allocate 
the hnds for the potential new street. It also may wish to determine when the City will 
reach a final settlement agreement with Union Pacific. The Council also may wish to 
consider whether to make approving the petition contingent on a signed final settlement 
agreement. 

In addition, the City Council may wish to inquire whether the proposed street 
closure and new street would have any effect on the Utah Department of Transportation's 
plans to build a high-occupancy vehicle ramp on 100 South Street to serve southbound 
traffic from Interstate 15. UDOT included building a high-occupancy vehicle ramp at 100 
South Street in its plans after the City Council adopted a motion in 1994 that addressed 
where the City Council wanted 1-15 exit ramps placed. (Please see attachment.) 

According to the Administration transmittal, the Planning Commission 
recommended approving the proposed closure and that the City present the proposal to 



the Poplar Grove Community Council. The Planning Division contacted the Community 
Council on October 12, but as of November 20 had not received a response from 
Community Council representatives. No one spoke for or against the proposed closure at 
the Planning Commission's public hearing on the petition on October 1 1. 
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